STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 12 JULY 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







1. Traffic calming measures at the School – Supports any measures to reduce traffic speed outside of the school as it is dangerous for children crossing the road. Cllr Hugh Davies advised that the SCC “Small Improvement Scheme” has received funding and is currently with the design team. He hoped that the scheme will be implemented this autumn. 
2. Bus Service – Concerned at poor service currently, but when the member of the public tried to generate a response from parishioners two years ago, only 2 people responded. The Clerk understands that a new bus service contract is being currently negotiated, and will contact SCC for the latest situation. Action: Clerk
PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Chris Ford, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, Aly Prowse (Clerk), County Cllr Hugh Davies, 1 member of the public. 

42/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

There were no apologies for absence.
43/16
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14.6.16:

The minutes for the meeting were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
44/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Elenor – Agenda item 16b, Stogursey Arts Festival Grant Application. 
45/16
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Cllr Davies reminded members that the Listening, Learning, Changing public engagement events will also be at Dunster Show and the Taunton Flower Show.

2. The new Disability Service will be transferred to the Social Disability Enterprise, Dementia UK, a not for profit organisation.

3. The Devolution partnering arrangement has been signed although it needs to be ratified by Full Council.

46/16
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr Morgan

1. Cllr Morgan attended the meeting at Taunton Deane Borough Council (TDBC) on 11.7.16 to discuss the high level business case of TDBC and WSC. There are 3 options;- a) The current arrangements stay as they are; b)  Merge with TDBC as one sovereign council; c)  WSC revert to a separate entity as before. All options will have difficulties attached, so it will be a big and difficult decision both financially and structurally. If anyone has any further options to suggest, please feedback to either Cllr Morgan or Cllr Goss. The full business case is on both Council’s websites.

2. Cllr Morgan attended the West Energy Transport Forum in London last week where the main topic was the Government’s interest in small modular reactors as a means of electricity production.

Cllr Goss

3. Referring to the Business Case in Cllr Morgan’s report, Cllr Goss said if option a) is selected there will be a need to totally transform the way of working. For example if all contact to the Council is made by the internet this would save 22% in staff hours. Recognising, especially in rural areas this may not be possible, some staff would be moved to Town Halls / village centres so they would still be accessible. If option b) is selected, there would be a new council of 52 members based in Taunton. This would result in WSC reducing from 28 to about 12 members. Cllr Ford said this may suit TDBC but not those necessarily those of us in WSC.   Councillors were generally alarmed at these proposed changes and the affect it will have on the parish; there is no consultation with parish councils and we are being asked to do more and more with none of the resources; Cllr Tipney said we have different issues to those say in Minehead; Cllr Boxall said we may in fact be more aligned with SDC. Cllr Ford asked if we would have any input into the Boundary Commission, but neither Cllr Goss nor Cllr Morgan knew the answer to this.

4. Cllr Goss said the Community Hub will be up and running by the end of August, and will operate once a week in the Church Rooms. There are 3 volunteers which will be enough to start up. The administration cost will be in place for 18 months; equipment was provided as one-off funding. 

47/16
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 7
Stolford and Burgage Rd Litter Bins – We have still not received the agreements from 1.1.16. This will be chased. Action: Clerk.
Item 8
Police Statistics and Visit of Sue Mountstevens – The Clerk has written to the Quantock Panel requesting it invite Ms Mountstevens to a future Panel so that the WSC parishes have the opportunity to meet her, address concerns and put questions to her. This will be dealt with. Action Complete.
Item 9
Pop-Up Sports Equipment – Most of the items have now been received at a cost less than £300.

Item 13
Collapsed Pipe at Idson Lane – Peter Owen advised the Clerk that he hopes this work will be carried out in the autumn.

Item 14
Re-routing PRoW near Common – The Clerk advised S.Littler (SCC) that we object to the proposals. Action Complete.
Item 15
Castle St Flood Scheme Meeting – The proposal to install larger pipes to aid water flow has been deferred until 2017.

Item 16
Highways re lack of signage to Stogursey from Cannington – A letter was sent to A.Coupe (SCC) on 2.7.16. Mr Coupe has forwarded the letter to his traffic and transport colleagues for consideration. 
Item 17
Burgage Rd Play Area Bins – The bin will be removed a.s.a.p as a matter of safety and will not necessarily be re-sited.  Action: Cllrs Ford and Searle. 

Cllr Ford said further vandalism to the shelter has occurred. Cllr Goss said Nether Stowey will be installing CCTV at its play area. The Clerk had emailed P.Bolton requiring CCTV. This will be an agenda item for the next meeting. Action: Clerk 
Item 19
Water Supply to the Gravel – The contract has been placed with Wessex Water.
48/16
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

1. Cllr Morgan said he thinks there will be no big announcement and that EDF will want to move straight into the Development Consent Order.
2. Cllr Goss said although a letter was sent to local residents on the 8th July warning of works on the southern boundary on the 9th & 10th July, she did not feel sufficient notice was given.

49/16
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall 
Cllr Ford said following a meeting with A.Goodchild, the Trustees had agreed unanimously to consider a new build to replace the Victory Hall which would be cheaper to do, plus new build is exempt from VAT which would save anything up to £200k. Drawings will now proceed. Where possible, things from the existing hall will be re-used such as the parquet flooring. Quite possibly, the changing rooms will be the first element to be built which will be independent of the main building. A decision has also been taken not to cover the multi sports arena. 

2. School Family Room
The letter asking for a grant of £10k for design and feasibility costs for the proposed school building had been circulated to members for consideration. Cllr Ford said he and Cllr Elenor had attended an informal meeting with J.Stone (governor) and the School Head to gain an appreciation of the proposal. He had suggested she might like to submit an application for circa £2k for consideration, because although Cllr Ford was not in a position to speak for the parish council it was his opinion that £10k (50% of our precept) would be unlikely to succeed. 

Cllr Morgan said compared to the amount of work the £15k had covered for the Victory Hall feasibility study, £10k seemed to be excessive in terms of value for money and he too felt we could not afford 50% of the precept on this item. Cllr Searle suggested we ask for a breakdown of costs. Cllr Boxall asked about match funding possibilities. Cllr Ford proposed we REJECT the grant for £10k. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan, 9 councillors voted in support of the proposal, so the motion was carried. Action: Clerk
Cllr Elenor then asked if we could invite Ms Stone a meeting to explain the proposal but was advised that the vote had already taken place.  
50/16
LENGTHS-MAN SCHEME:
1. Following the meeting on 14.6.16 to amend the draft specification dated July 2015 to reflect the new requirements, the Clerk asked whether the 37 hours stated was realistic considering the number of tasks that had been deleted. She said as we will be going out to tender and would need to show contractors around the parish, we would need to have a firm idea of the tasks required and an estimate of the hours needed to service them, to enable contractors to provide reasonable tenders. These prices would then form the basis of the full CIM application. Cllr Tipney thought we should decide how much we are prepared to spend and then work back; Cllr Morgan felt that we fell into this trap originally. Cllr Ford suggested that the amount of time the existing contractor spends on each task would be documented, and in which case, Cllr Elenor said we should request the log of existing works. Cllr Searle said he was aware of the general tasks carried out and approximate time spent on each, but he is not sure whether it is specifically logged under the remit of the existing contract terms with EDF. 

2. It was AGREED as proposed by Cllr Morgan and seconded by Cllr Elenor, that instead of an August parish council meeting we have a ‘village walk’ and iron out what work we would require under the potential lengths-man contract and other areas in need of attention around the parish. This meeting will be on 9 August, 5pm, meeting at the Victory Hall.

51/16
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 15.6.16 Exercise HAROLD 
Cllr Searle said this was a very worthwhile exercise carried out in a professional and serious manner by all the agencies. It also gave him an insight into the work required gathering evidence at a life changing or fatal accident which is why roads are closed for such long periods. He had sent an email to PC Masters to comment on how well he thought the exercise had gone.
2. 24.6.16 SSG
Cllr Morgan had only been able to attend the latter stages of the meeting, so his only comment had been his disappointment that following an isolated accident at one of its plants, the whole fleet’s safety rating had been downgraded from exemplary to good. 

3. 12.7.16 Visit by Beckernet and Thornhill Parish Council 
a) This visit had gone very well. Cllr Searle thanked the members who attended. A.Goodchild’s input had been invaluable. An email will be sent to Andrew thanking him for his time. Action: Clerk.
b) A light lunch and teas/coffees were provided by two ladies from the Village. The receipts for this totalled £11.40. Cllr Searle asked the ladies if they wanted payment and they said no, but Cllr Searle asked members if they thought this reasonable as they had shopped for the items and been at the Hall prior to and during the meeting, in all, approximately 3 hours. It was AGREED to pay the sum of £40 as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Morgan.

52/16
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

13.7.16 – Main Site Forum

15.7.16 – Lengths-man Steering Group


20.7.16 – Stolford Flood Defence Scheme – drop in session 20.7.16 (possibly 5-7pm, to be confirmed)

21.7.16 – Transport Forum


27.7.16 – WSFG

53/16
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent: 
a) Avon and Somerset Police priorities consultation. Closes 30.8.16. Members to complete individually if desired.

b) EDF – The consultation period with employee representation required by law has reached its end.

c) EDF – Reassurance that ‘Brexit’ would have no detrimental impact to the Hinkley C build.

d) WSFG – Spreadsheet detailing the progress on farm visits re flooding hotspots. At the next meeting on 27.7.16, Cllr Elenor will ask what progress has been made on the ‘hotspot’ outside Little Water Farm. Cllr Goss said Newnham Farm should also be included. Action: Cllr Elenor.
e) SID statistics for Shurton and Tower Hill May and June 2016, published in Stogursey News.
f) Email to P.Bolton requesting he try and source information on CCTV in case we decide to install it in the vicinity of the play area.





2. Commercial Bus Service 
This item was dealt with under item 2 of the Public Forum.
3. Safety Concerns re School Crossing

This item was mostly dealt with under item 1 of the Public Forum, although Cllr Elenor added that the School is hoping to arrange a meeting with the parents to which Cllr Davies will be invited.
4. SCC Listening, Learning, Changing Questionnaire

Cllr Elenor suggested this is not discussed as a parish council but members to complete individually if desired. 
5. Parish Champion Nomination

Nominations to be submitted by 1.9.16. Cllr Searle said Rose Nurton narrowly missed out last year so thought she would be an ideal candidate. She has been raising funds for the Burial Ground since 1963, over 50 years, and keeps the burial ground in pristine condition. No other names were put forward so it was AGREED to nominate Rose as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall. Action: Clerk.









Cllr Goss left the meeting at 9pm
54/16
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Rota for Watering the Hanging Baskets.

Only a couple of volunteers came forward to help water the hanging baskets, which in the main has been left to Cllr Searle and occasionally the lengths-man. The baskets do not seem to retain water and therefore are in a bit of a sorry state. If we cannot come up with a more satisfactory solution we may need to do away with them altogether in the future. 

2. Flower tubs on The Gravel.
Theses are looking glorious thanks to the efforts of Jan and Chris Ford who have been tending and watering them regularly.

3. Other

a) Ron Calder has done an excellent job painting the benches on The Gravel and the windows at St 

Andrews Well. We will send a thank you letter to him. Action: Clerk
b) S.Foster has cleared all the vegetation away along the stream from Zoggs to Castle St. A thank you letter will also be sent to Simon. Action: Clerk 
55/16
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Cllr Searle reported a large pothole at the top of Priory Hill to Highways which was repaired within 4 days.

2. Cllr Elenor said the parapets of the bridge at Zoggs have been repaired and it is a really good job, although the banks from Zoggs to the corner are collapsing; stones are falling onto the roadside so requires attention.

3. Cllr Elenor also reported that overgrown vegetation on the footpath in Shurton between the two fords requires cutting back. Action: Cllr Searle.
56/16
PLANNING UPDATE:
Cllr Morgan outlined the response we as consultees in the planning application process should adopt when responding to applications. We can either ignore (no observations), support or object against the valid planning grounds. When he informs members of applications he would be grateful for a response including whether a site visit is required. 
1. 3/32/16/008 – Change of Use; garage to accommodation, Bona-Vista, Knighton Lane. No response had been forthcoming from members.
2. 3/32/16/010 – Dwelling on land adjacent to Vicarage Close (resubmission). Cllr Morgan made recommendations for this application to be decided by Committee as a lot of people have objected.

3.  “Showman’s Caravan” at Lime St Holdings for holiday accommodation. Cllrs Morgan, Searle and Ford attended the site. They were impressed with the site and a letter of support has been submitted.

4. Fisherman’s Cottage – Lawful development certificate. Cllrs Morgan and Searle saw no reason to object to this application.

57/16
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment 
a) A.Prowse - £506.56 (June salary £460.72 plus £42.84 other costs including £15 for flowers for Mrs E Chave who carried out the internal audit).

b) A.Searle - £145.00 (Agreed quarterly expenses April – June 2016).

c) S.Foster - £185.00 (Grass cutting on 8.7.16).
d) Joyden Trophies - £19.50 (School children’s garden competition at the Flower Show).

e) Mrs D Oliver - £40 (provision of refreshments for meeting on 12.7.16 as per minute 51/16/3.

Cllr Elenor left the room at 9.30pm and returned at 9.36pm

2. Stogursey Arts Festival Grant Application

Cllr Searle said last year’s event was a big success and brought a lot of people into the parish. The parish council gave a £750 grant. This year the event will be over 4 days from Wednesday – Sunday. Cllr Tipney said he was concerned that we granted money last year and instead of keeping the profits to fund this year’s event, funds were given to the community. Cllr Morgan said assuming we fund something this year, we should stipulate that a certain amount is retained to invest in future years rather than keep coming back to us. Cllr Ford agreed we should make this a condition. 

Motion (a) Cllr Boxall proposed a one-off grant of £1000. This was seconded by Cllr Ford.

Motion (b) Cllr Tipney proposed a one-off grant of £750. This was seconded by Cllr Turpin.

A vote was taken and Motion (a) was carried on a 4 – 3 vote. The group will be advised that it is unlikely we will entertain further grant applications in the future.  Action: Clerk
3. The quarterly budget monitoring statement to 30.6.16 was issued. There were no queries.

4. Cllr Searle spoke about the resignation of the Clerk to take affect from the end of October 2016. It is hoped a new Clerk can be in post at the end of September so a managed handover period can take place. The Clerk will prepare a vacancy notice for Stogursey News, Notice Boards, SALC and other local parishes. The Clerk will ensure a job description/information pack will be available to prospective candidates. Cllr Ford suggested she also sit on the interview panel. Action: Clerk.
Cllrs Morgan, Coles and Tipney left the meeting at 9.37pm

58/16
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. A padlocked gate and electric fence across a footpath towards Wick Farm have been reported to G.Martin.
2. The track from behind Cllr Jones’ property to the back of Tregarne has been widened without permission.
59/16
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor said the barbeque on 10.7.16 was not greatly supported, possibly because it clashed with the Wimbledon Men’s Final; there will be a cream tea at Fishers on 14.8.16.

2. The Duck Race on 17.6.16 raised £404, split equally between the School and Village Hall.
3. The Flower Show is on 30.7.16.
60/16
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting which will be a Village Walk, will be on Tuesday 9 August 2016, 5pm meet at The Victory Hall. 

We will resume the normal Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 13 September 2016 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.




The meeting ended at 9.45pm
Signed:
[image: image1.jpg]W S






13 September 2016
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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